Economic Policy Institute

16 million workers were unionized in 2024

Millions more want to join unions but couldn't

Report • By Margaret Poydock, Celine McNicholas, Jennifer Sherer, and Heidi Shierholz • January 28, 2025

nterest in union organizing is surging in the United States. Since 2021, petitions for union elections at the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) have more than doubled. And public support for unions is near 60-year highs—at 70%. This growing momentum around union organizing—aided by the Biden administration's support for worker organizing and appointment of strong worker advocates in critical agencies like NLRB—signals a powerful push by workers to improve wages, working conditions, and workplace rights. But despite this groundswell of support, new data from the Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) reveal a puzzling trend: Unionization rates continue to decline.

Research shows that 60 million workers would join a union if they could. The disconnect between the growing interest in unionization and declining unionization rates can be explained by the fact that there are powerful forces blocking the will of workers: aggressive opposition from employers combined with labor law that is so weak that it doesn't truly protect workers' right to organize. Decades of attacks on unions both on the federal and state levels have made it hard for workers to form and maintain unions. Further, weaknesses in federal labor law have made it possible for employers to oppose unions, contributing to this decline.

In this report, we examine the 2024 Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) data on unionization and highlight recent organizing campaigns. We analyze the obstacles workers face when forming unions and reaching a first contract. Finally, we offer policy recommendations to promote unionization and generate an economy that works for all.

SECTIONS

- Analysis of 2024
 Bureau of Labor
 Statistics data 2
- More than 60 million workers wanted a union but couldn't get one • 3
- Worker and public support for unions are on the rise • 3
- 4. Attacks on unions have created a long-term decline 4
- Policy solutions at the federal and state levels 6

Acknowledgments • 7
Notes • 7
References • 8

Defining terms: Union membership versus union representation

If a workplace is unionized, all workers in the bargaining unit get the benefits of being represented by the union, even if they are not union members. Thus, the share of workers represented by a union is somewhat higher than the share of workers who are members of a union.

In 2024, the share of workers represented by a union was 11.1%, while the share of workers who were union members was 9.9%. Both measures are useful, but because all workers in a bargaining unit get the benefit of being represented by the union, *union representation* is the more relevant statistic when considering the impact of unionization on labor market outcomes. Therefore, we focus on union representation, rather than union membership, in our analyses.

In this report, the term "unionization rate" is shorthand for the union representation rate.

Analysis of 2024 Bureau of Labor Statistics data

In 2024, 16.0 million workers in the United States were represented by a union. This was 11.1%—more than one in ten—of all wage and salary workers. However, that 16.0 million was a drop of 170,000 from 2023, and the 11.1% unionization rate was a tick down from 11.2%.

The overall unionization numbers mask large differences in unionization by sector. For example, unionization is much higher in the public sector than the private sector. In 2024, 35.7% of public-sector workers were covered by a union contract (down from 36.0% in 2023), compared with 6.7% of private-sector workers (down from 6.9%). The public-sector declines were entirely among state and local government workers; the unionization rate among federal government workers rose by 0.9 percentage points. Within the private sector, there were particularly large movements in manufacturing, which saw a net decline in unionization of 109,000, and private education and health services, which saw a net increase of 70,000.

The BLS unionization numbers always provide a useful reminder that the conventional idea of union members being largely white men is woefully out of date. Out of all the major racial and ethnic groups, Black workers continued to have the highest unionization rates in 2024, at 13.2%. The 13.2% unionization rate for Black workers compares with 10.8% for white workers, 9.8% for Asian workers, and 9.7% for Hispanic workers. Workers of color, taken together, saw an increase in unionization levels of 68,000 in 2024, while white, non-

Hispanic workers saw a decrease of 240,000.1

The gender gap in unionization is small, at just half a percentage point. It declined in 2024, as the unionization rate for men declined from 11.6% to 11.3%, while the rate for women increased from 10.7% to 10.8%.

More than 60 million workers wanted a union but couldn't get one

The share of nonunion workers who would like to have a union at their workplace is far higher than the share who actually have union representation. In 2024, 11.1% of workers were covered by a union contract. Survey data from 2017 show that *nearly half* of nonunion workers (48%) would vote to unionize their workplaces if they could. The 2017 figure is up substantially from previous decades. In 1977 and 1995, only about one-third (32%–33%) of nonunion, nonmanagerial workers said they would vote to unionize if they could (Kochan et al. 2018; EPI 2021).

While 2017 is the most recent year this survey was conducted, we presume that the share of nonunion workers who would like to unionize was at least 48% in 2024, given the rising popularity of unions since 2017.² In 2024, there were 128.5 million wage and salary workers who were not represented by a union; 48% of that is 61.7 million. *This means that more than 60 million workers in 2024 wanted to join a union but couldn't.*

Worker and public support for unions are on the rise

The Bureau of Labor Statistics data are just one lens into the state of organized labor in the U.S. Although the latest BLS data show a decline in the unionization rate, many workers continued to make organizing gains within auto manufacturing, hospitality, public education, and health care (Brown 2024). Further, as mentioned briefly above, other data sources illustrate that workers' interest in and public support for unions are still rising. We explore this in more detail here.

The National Labor Relations Board is an independent agency tasked with administering the National Labor Relations Act (NLRA), which guarantees most private-sector employees the right to form unions and collectively bargain. The latest data from the NLRB show filings for union election petitions increased by 27% between fiscal years 2023 and 2024. Since 2021, NLRB-conducted elections have more than doubled (NLRB 2024). Further, workers are winning their elections in unprecedented numbers (Wiessner 2024). According to analysis by the Center for American Progress, the union-election win rate broke 70% for the first time in 15 years in 2023 (Glass 2024). Up until the 2010s, average win rates for NLRB-conducted elections were below 60% (Mishel, Rhinehart, and Windham 2020).

In addition to union elections, workers can also form unions through voluntary recognition. This is when employers agree to recognize a union through a majority of signed cards, rather than having workers go through a formal election process. There is no public data source that attempts to track or calculate the number of workers who gain unionization through voluntary recognition. However, a broad array of workers achieved a union through voluntary recognition in 2024, including restaurant workers at the José Andrés Group (Canham-Clyne 2024), digital journalists at CBS News (WGAE 2024), museum workers at the Oakland Museum of California (Cruz Mayeda 2024), and postdocs at Brown University (Hu 2024).

Public support for unions remains high. According to Gallup, seven in 10 Americans (70%) approve of unions. Over the last several years, approval for unions has been its highest since the 1960s (Brenan 2024). Further, a majority (54%) of adults in the United States view the decline of unionization as bad for the country, according to the Pew Research Center (Van Green 2024).

Attacks on unions have created a long-term decline

Despite strong public support and increased worker organizing, we have yet to see this momentum translate into higher unionization rates. It's worth noting that the current trend is still unfolding. It takes time to organize and win union elections, so not all union activity from the last couple of years will have translated into increased unionization yet. But even more importantly, weaknesses in current U.S. labor law make it harder for workers to join unions and bargain collectively over better pay, benefits, and working conditions.

The National Labor Relations Act guarantees most private-sector workers the right to join unions and bargain collectively. However, decades of federal policy and court decisions have weakened labor law. Most notably, the passage of the Taft-Hartley Act in 1947 added an "employer free speech" clause, allowing for new legalized forms of employer opposition to unions, such as mandatory "captive audience" meetings. Today, employers often exploit weaknesses in U.S. labor law to mount aggressive opposition to unions. For example, the lack of civil monetary penalties for breaking the law allows employers to violate workers' rights with little to no repercussions. EPI research estimates that employers are charged with violating federal law in 41.5% of all union election campaigns (McNicholas et al. 2019). Further, employers spend over \$400 million annually on consultants to dissuade and weaken workers' unionization efforts (McNicholas et al. 2023).

Employer opposition to unions does not stop once workers win their election. After workers vote in favor of a union, they still need to negotiate with their employer for a first contract. The NLRA requires employers and unions to bargain in good faith but does not require them to reach agreement. Unfortunately, there is no governmental source that tracks data for the time it takes for a union to be recognized and sign their first contract. Studies conducted to answer this question consistently show that reaching a first contract can be a lengthy process (McNicholas, Poydock, and Schmitt 2023). According to analysis

by *Bloomberg Law*, the average time it takes for a union to reach a first contract is 465 days—well over a year (Combs 2022). Employers often drag their feet when negotiating a first contract as a tactic to diminish solidarity and morale within the union. Once a year has passed after an NLRB-certified union election, workers may request to decertify their union. Many employers see first contract negotiations as a second chance to defeat the union. This kind of aggressive employer opposition is a key driver for the decline in unionization.

The U.S. labor market is dynamic and sees a large amount of natural churn each month. For example, if the labor market adds 200,000 jobs in a given month, that would typically be comprised of around 2.5 million job gains at new and expanding businesses and 2.3 million job separations at closing and shrinking businesses—both union and nonunion. Under current labor law—which presents enormous obstacles to organizing—workers are unable to organize new union members fast enough to keep pace with the natural "churning out" of unionized jobs (Shierholz et al. 2024).

State policies also create obstacles for workers to join unions and collectively bargain. Occupational carveouts in federal labor law leave millions of public-sector, agricultural, and domestic workers without union rights unless states act. And many states lack comprehensive collective-bargaining frameworks covering public-sector workers (Morrissey and Sherer 2024).

The enactment of Taft-Hartley in 1947 allowed for states to pass anti-union, so-called "right-to-work" (RTW) laws, which have constrained workers' right to sustain unions and collectively bargain. Consequently, RTW states have lower unionization rates compared with those without such laws (Shierholz et al. 2024). As of 2024, RTW laws have been enacted in 27 states. Research shows that states with RTW laws are associated with lower wages, reduced benefits, and high rates of workplace fatalities (Sherer and Gould 2024).

More recently, several states have further weakened workers' ability to form unions by enacting laws that bar employers from state economic subsidies if they voluntarily recognize unions, effectively blocking one of the pathways to unionization guaranteed under federal labor law. Since 2023, three states (Alabama, Georgia, and Tennessee) have enacted laws that penalize employers if they voluntarily recognize a union (Phillips 2024).

Policy solutions at the federal and state levels

Far more workers want a union than currently have union representation. This disconnect and the overall decline in unionization are the result of broken labor law and fierce corporate opposition to unions. If the labor movement is to make the most of the public's overwhelming support for unions and boost unionization rates, it needs not just more organizing, but meaningful policy reform. Policymakers must act to ensure that U.S. workers have a meaningful right to a union and collective bargaining. The Protecting the Right to Organize Act and the Public Service Freedom to Negotiate Act would provide the necessary reforms; however, the current political landscape makes it difficult to pass these measures. Therefore, policymakers should prioritize the following:

Federal policies

Ensure workers can reach a first contract. Congress should pass legislation that encourages unions and employers to reach a first contract in a timely manner. The National Labor Relations Act requires unions and management to bargain in good faith but does not require that the two sides reach an agreement. As a result, the majority of unions fail to reach a first contract within a year of unionizing (McNicholas, Poydock, and Schmitt 2023). Congress should propose legislation that provides a mediation-and-binding-arbitration process when employers refuse to bargain in good faith.

Establish civil monetary penalties and preserve "make-whole" remedies. Congress should pass legislation that establishes civil monetary penalties for employers who violate the NLRA. These penalties should be commensurate with penalties associated with violations of financial and corporate law (McNicholas et al. 2021). Further, the NLRB should preserve its stance on "make-whole" remedies for workers who are victims of labor law violations. Under *Thryv, Inc.*, the National Labor Relations Board ruled that employers who are in violation of the NLRA are required to compensate workers for all "direct or foreseeable pecuniary harm" suffered because of the employers' unfair labor practice. This includes loss of wages, benefits, and additional significant financial costs that workers incur (such as out-of-pocket medical costs or credit card debt) because of an unfair labor practice (NLRB 2022).

Nominate worker advocates to the NLRB. Corporations with a history of violating labor law are challenging the constitutionality of the National Labor Relations Board (McNicholas and Rhinehart 2024). As vacancies to the board occur, President Trump should nominate individuals with a background in supporting workers' right to organize and a willingness to defend the constitutionality of the agency.

State policies

States play a key role, especially in the absence of much-needed federal labor law reforms. States should prioritize the following policies:

Ensure full collective bargaining rights for public employees, farmworkers, and domestic workers. Many U.S. states have enacted or recently strengthened comprehensive collective bargaining laws for state and local public-sector workers that can serve as models for states where public-sector workers lack or have recently lost such coverage (Morrissey and Sherer 2024). More states should take similar steps to ensure a pathway to collective bargaining for agricultural and domestic workers excluded from federal law.

Eliminate anti-union, so-called "right-to-work" laws. More states should restore private-sector workers' full bargaining rights by repealing anti-union state laws, as Michigan did in 2023 and as is currently proposed in Colorado (Sherer and Gould 2024; Ventrelli 2024). States can further safeguard workers' collective bargaining rights with constitutional language like the Workers' Rights Amendment approved by Illinois voters in 2022 (Sherer 2022).

Protect workers' right to opt out of coercive "captive audience" meetings. More states should continue to adopt laws protecting employees' freedom of conscience. These policies, already in place in 12 states, prohibit employers from mandating worker attendance at meetings focused on political or religious matters. This includes the anti-union meetings that the NLRB recently ruled as constituting illegal interference with workers' right to freely choose whether to form or join a union (Perez and Sherer 2024).

Unions are key to creating an economy that works for all, not just the wealthy few. By bringing workers' collective power to the bargaining table, unions achieve better wages and benefits for working people. Federal and state policymakers must pursue policies that promote workers' right to form unions and engage in collective bargaining, which in turn will foster a stronger, more equitable economy.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank the Notre Dame Student Policy Network (SPN) for their contributions to the background research for this report. The authors would like to thank Darren Tanubrata and Grace Garcia for leading the SPN team, which includes Andrew Cansfield, Liesl Erdhardt, Ava Grimaldi, Patrick Kompare, Elle Stanger, Darren Tanuwijaya, and Lauren Young.

Notes

1. The numbers in this sentence are our own calculations from Current Population Survey microdata (EPI 2024). We used our own calculations in this sentence only, in order to look at changes in

nonoverlapping categories of "workers of color" and "white non-Hispanic workers." BLS's race/ ethnicity categorizations overlap—for example, white Hispanic workers are counted as both white and Hispanic—so do not allow for the desired breakdown. All other numbers cited are BLS's published calculations.

2. Gallup polls indicate that public approval of unions grew from 61% to 70% between 2017 and 2024 (Gallup 2025). Note that the share of the public who approves of unions is related to—but not the same measure as—the share of nonunionized workers who would join a union if they could.

References

Brenan, Megan. 2024. "Democratic Party Still Seen as Better for Union Members." Gallup, September 9, 2024.

Brown, Jenny. 2024. "2024 in Review: Strikes and Organizing Score Gains, but Storm Clouds Loom." *Labor Notes*, December 18, 2024.

Canham-Clyne, Aneurin. 2024. "How José Andrés Restaurant Workers Won Voluntary Union Recognition." *Restaurant Dive*, February 23, 2024.

Combs, Robert. 2022. "Now It Takes 465 Days to Sign a Union's First Contract." *Bloomberg Law*, August 2, 2022.

Cruz Mayeda, Olivia. 2024. "OMCA Voluntarily Recognizes Union of OMCA Workers United." KQED, March 14, 2024.

Economic Policy Institute (EPI). 2021. Working People Want a Voice at Work (fact sheet). April 21, 2021.

Economic Policy Institute. 2024. Current Population Survey Extracts, Version 1.0.60, https://microdata.epi.org.

Gallup. 2025. "Labor Unions" (web page). Accessed on January 14, 2025.

Glass, Aurelia. 2024. *Project 2025 Would Undo the NLRB's Progress on Protecting Workers' Right to Organize*. Center for American Progress, June 20, 2024.

Hu, Grace. 2024. "Brown Postdoc Union Wins University Recognition." *Brown Daily Herald*, January 31, 2024.

Kochan, Thomas A., Duanyi Yang, William T. Kimball, and Erin L. Kelly. 2018. "Worker Voice in America: Is There a Gap Between What Workers Expect and What They Experience?" *ILR Review* 72, no. 1 (January): 3–38. https://doi.org/10.1177/0019793918806250.

McNicholas, Celine, Margaret Poydock, Ihna Mangundayao, and Ali Sait. 2021. "Civil Monetary Penalties for Labor Violations Are Woefully Insufficient to Protect Workers." Working Economics Blog (Economic Policy Institute), July 15, 2021.

McNicholas, Celine, Margaret Poydock, Samantha Sanders, and Ben Zipperer. 2023. *Employers Spend More Than \$400 Million per Year on 'Union-Avoidance' Consultants to Bolster Their Union-Busting Efforts*. Economic Policy Institute, March 2023.

McNicholas, Celine, Margaret Poydock, and John Schmitt. 2023. Workers Are Winning Union

Elections, but It Can Take Years to Get Their First Contract. Economic Policy Institute, May 2023.

McNicholas, Celine, Margaret Poydock, Julia Wolfe, Ben Zipperer, Gordon Lafer, and Lola Loustaunau. 2019. *Unlawful: U.S. Employers Are Charged with Violating Federal Law in 41.5% of All Union Election Campaigns*. Economic Policy Institute, December 2019.

Mishel, Lawrence, Lynn Rhinehart, and Lane Windham. 2020. *Explaining the Erosion of Private-Sector Unions: How Corporate Practices and Legal Changes Have Undercut the Ability of Workers to Organize and Bargain*. Economic Policy Institute, November 2020.

Morrissey, Monique, and Jennifer Sherer. 2024. *The Public-Sector Pay Gap Is Widening. Unions Help Shrink It.* Economic Policy Institute, August 2024.

National Labor Relations Board (NLRB). 2022. "Board Rules Remedies Must Compensate Employees for All Direct or Foreseeable Financial Harms" (press release), December 13, 2022.

National Labor Relations Board (NLRB). 2024. "Union Petitions Filed with NLRB Double Since FY 2021, Up 27% Since FY 2023" (press release), October 14, 2024.

Perez, Daniel, and Jennifer Sherer. 2024. "NLRB Rules Anti-Union Captive Audience Meetings an Illegal Abuse Of Employer Power: States Must Also Continue to Broaden Protection of Workers' Freedom from Employer Coercion on Political, Religious Matters." *Working Economics Blog* (Economic Policy Institute), November 18, 2024.

Phillips, Chance. 2024. "Bill Penalizing Voluntary Recognition of Unions Is Headed to Governor's Desk." Alabama Political Reporter, May 9, 2024.

Rhinehart, Lynn, and Celine McNicholas. 2024. "What's Behind the Corporate Effort to Kneecap the National Labor Relations Board? SpaceX, Amazon, Trader Joe's, and Starbucks Are Trying to Have the NLRB Declared Unconstitutional—After Collectively Being Charged with Hundreds of Violations of Workers' Organizing Rights." Working Economics Blog (Economic Policy Institute), March 7, 2024.

Sherer, Jennifer. 2022. "Illinois Workers' Rights Amendment Sets New Bar for State Worker Power Policy: Other State Legislatures Should Seize the Moment to Advance Worker, Racial, and Gender Justice in 2023." Working Economics Blog (Economic Policy Institute), December 7, 2022.

Sherer, Jennifer, and Elise Gould. 2024. "Data Show Anti-Union 'Right-To-Work' Laws Damage State Economies: As Michigan's Repeal Takes Effect, New Hampshire Should Continue to Reject 'Right-to-Work' Legislation." Working Economics Blog (Economic Policy Institute), February 13, 2024.

Shierholz, Heidi, Celine McNicholas, Margaret Poydock, and Jennifer Sherer. 2024. *Workers Want Unions, but the Latest Data Point to Obstacles in Their Path*. Economic Policy Institute, January 2024.

Van Green, Ted. 2024. "Majorities of Adults See Decline of Union Membership As Bad for the U.S. and Working People." Pew Research Center, March 12, 2024.

Ventrelli, Marissa. 2024. "At Odds Over Union Law, Colorado Business and Labor Groups Sharpen Arguments Ahead of Capitol Fight." *Colorado Politics*, December 19, 2024.

Wiessner, Daniel. 2024. "U.S. Union Organizing, and Unions' Election Win Rate, Is Surging, NLRB Says." Reuters, July 17, 2024.

Writers Guild of America East (WGAE). 2024. "CBS News Digital Unionizes with WGA East, Demands Voluntary Recognition" (press release), February 8, 2024.